25th September 2006

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 25TH SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 7.00 PM


In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, W J Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 


Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




         Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services

Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

06/18:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor Blaney referred to the proposed plaque at Dunseverick lay-by, and he suggested that the lay-by be called ‘Gunagh’.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust

Councillor McConaghy stated that there was a post for the private sector on the Board of Directors of the Causeway Coast & Glens Regional Group, as a result of Mr Hugo McCormick standing down.  Councillor McConaghy stated that Mary McFadden would like to take up this position.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Congratulations

Councillor McConaghy stated that he wished to congratulate Councillor Blaney for becoming a member of the National Association of Councillors.
All Councillors wished to be associated with these remarks.

06/18:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 21st AUGUST 2006 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 21st August 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 21st August 2006 be adopted.”

06/18:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 
Amendments to the minutes

It was agreed that the minutes for the meeting of 21st August 2006 would be adopted subject to an amendment on page 17, stating that there was £4000 in the budget to cover the cost of the assessment, and the word “residents” added to the last paragraph.
Rubbish Bins
Councillor M Black enquired if two more bins could be placed on Leyland Road.  

Councillor Blaney asked if this issue could be taken up at the next meeting when the TSM would be in attendance.

This was agreed.

Missing plaques

Councillor McConaghy enquired if there was any information regarding the missing plaques at Bushfoot footbridge, Bushmills.
Councillor M Black also enquired about Aidan Boyle’s plaque which had gone missing from the millennium garden, Quay Road, Ballycastle.
After discussion, it was agreed that the missing plaques at Bushfoot footbridge, Bushmills and the millennium garden at Quay Road would be replaced.

The Clerk stated that he would ask the TSM to look into these matters.
06/18:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2005/0013/F  Mr S Mc Laughlin, 29 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location 119 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed S. storey rear extension to shop premises & new front window.
E/2005/0014/LB  Mr S Mc Laughlin, 29 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location 119 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed S. Storey rear extension to shop premises and new front window. 

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0058/F  Mr B Rooney, 8 Slievemoyne Park, Antrim Road, Belfast.  Location 34 Cushendall Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being unacceptable as sufficient information to determine the application had not been submitted, and also due to the impact on the residential amenity.
After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0246/F  Mc Alister Homes, c/o Michael Rogers & Co. Architect, The Egg Store, 1 Mountsandel Road, Coleraine, Co. Londonderry, BT52 1JB.  Location lands opposite No. 33 Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PQ.  Proposed replacement dwelling with detached garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to policies DES3 of the Department's Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland in that the proposal if permitted, would result in urban sprawl leading to an undesirable change in the rural character of the area.
After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0436/F  Mr Archibald, 195 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location 197 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling and domestic garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement of 31 January 2005 on the grounds of prematurity and contrary to JMS and DNAP - premature to distinctive setting of world heritage site policy.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this applicant is very disappointed and feels badly done by as he thought that he already had planning permission and due to the back log in planning service he ran out of time.
Ms McMath stated that this application has been refused due to prematurity on two accounts.  She stated that to her knowledge the application did not come in prior to the deadline.

Councillor McConaghy queried what the applicants position would be now.

Ms McMath stated that the applicant has no right or renewal over planning department and the policies where considered at that time.

Councillor McConaghy requested that owing to the circumstances, an office meeting be held.

Ms McMath stated that due to prematurity being the grounds for refusal an office meeting would not remove these and the outcome would remain a refusal.  She could therefore not agreed to an office meeting.
E/2005/0469/CA  Mr S Mc Laughlin, c/o Lee Walker, 30 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location 119 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed old rear wall of shop and single storey extension.
E/2005/0529/RM  Mr R McCurry, 2 Tromara Road, Cushendall.  Location 30 Fairhill, Cushendall.  Proposed 1½ Storey Replacement dwelling with Domestic Garage and Associated Access

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2005/0555/F  McAllister Construction, c/o Agent.  Location building stores adjacent to 2 Clare Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of 3 storey building store with 4 No. two-and-a-half storey townhouses.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal which is an unacceptable design in Conservation Area, unacceptable parking arrangements and an impact on residential amenity by reason of noise from nearby premises.
After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2005/0614/F  Mr G Sharpe c/o 11 Kilmore Road, Glenariffe, BT44 0RQ.  Location 360m S.W of 30 Cave Road, Cushendun.  Proposal site for farm retirement dwelling and domestic garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal having insufficient case of need.  It was also refused due to prominence and lack of integration.
After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0011/O  Mr McClafferty, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2D the Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location land adjacent to 203 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement of 31 January 2005 on the grounds of prematurity, as the site is within an area designated in the Draft Northern Area Plan 2016 as the Causeway Coast Countryside Policy Area.  The application is also contrary to PPS7 and there is also the potential for land contamination.
Ms McMath stated that the planning service department had recently received outstanding information regarding this application.  Ms McMath informed members that as a result of this information she would recommend that the application be deferred for a month to give the planning service time to take this information into account.
After discussion, this was agreed.

E/2006/0046/O  Mr T O' Neill c/o. G.M Design Associates, 22/24 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location adjacent to and including 35 Hillside Road, Glentaisie, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposals residential use has been abandoned - Contrary to HOU13 of PSRNI.
Councillor McMullan queried how the planning service determines abandonment.

Ms McMath stated that the criteria are: length of time, independent use and the intention of the owner.

After discussion, Councillor Blaney requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0075/F  Mr R Mc Caw c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 295m North West of 12 Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling and attached garage.
E/2006/0076/F  Mr R Mc Caw c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 255m North West of Kilmahamogue Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new dwelling and detached garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0085/F  Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Location 200m East of junction of Lagge Road and Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to Policies SP6/DES6/HOU8 of the Department's Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland in that the development when considered in the context of existing development, would, if permitted, result in a detrimental change to the rural character of this area of countryside by reason of build up.

After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0090/O  Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location land approx. 50m north of junction of Lagge Road and Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for single storey dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 of the Department's 'A Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland' in that a building on this site would not integrate into the countryside and contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/DES5/HOU8 and DES7/SP6/HOU8 of the Department's Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland in that a building on this site would, if permitted, have an adverse impact on the landscape and the visual amenity and character of the countryside by the creation of ribbon development along Lagge Road.  The proposed development would, if permitted, prejudice the safety and convenience of road users since it would not be possible within the application site to provide a 2.4m x 85.0m sight visibility splays to the north and a 2.4m x 76.0m to the south of where the proposed access joins Lagge Road.

After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0091/O Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location 140m South West of 173 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed single storey dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to Policies BH1 of PPS6 - adverse impact on views to state care monument.  This application is refused due to prominence and lack of integration and unsatisfactory access arrangements.
After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0118/O Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location 250m South of 173 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site of dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to erosion of rural character.
After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0119/O Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location 340m South East of No. 11 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to prominence and lack of integration.  It is also due to erosion of rural character.
After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0120/O Mr & Mrs Mc Gowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, NT54 6DD.  Location 10m South East of No. 5 Coolkeeran Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to prominence and lack of integration.  
After discussion, Councillor McShane requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0122/O  Mr C Creith, 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location Adj to No 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman.  Proposed site for Dwelling and Garage.
E/2006/0133/RM  Mr D Mc Kinley c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location 135 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed replacement dwelling with domestic garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0187/O  Mr &  Mrs J Britton, G.M. Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location 37 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for three holiday cottages.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to JMS and DNAP designations – prematurity, exceptional benefit to tourist industry has not been demonstrated, erosion of rural character and unsatisfactory access arrangements.
Councillor M Black enquired what could be done in regards to this application.  

Ms McMath informed her that due to the fact that the application was contrary to prematurity nothing more could be done.

Councillor M Black stated that the applicants had researched this idea and felt that there was a need in the area for holiday cottages.
Councillor McShane agreed with these comments.
Ms McMath stated that each application was assessed on its own merits and that need had not been demonstrated.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been a similar case in Glenariffe where need was demonstrated and when it went to Planning Service it had still been refused.  

Councillor McMullan stated that Planning Service should tell applicants what the criteria is to prove the need for an application.

Ms McMath informed that members they had to be mindful that Moyle was a natural area and tourism development was decided on with regards to what was exceptional need.  She also explained that there was no set criteria in order to decide need as each application was different.
Councillor McMullan stated that the Planning Service should develop criteria so that the applicants know how to decide the need.

Councillor McMullan requested that Council write to the Divisional Planning Manager with regards developing criteria to determine exceptional benefit to the tourist industry.

This was agreed.  
E/2006/0195/F  Mr J Brown GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location 29 Causeway Road, Bushmills.  Proposed alterations for rear extension to dwelling.  
E/2006/0196/O  Mr B Robinson, G.M.Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location 11 Priestland Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for 3 No. town houses (two storey).
E/2006/0207/F  Mr S Hunter, 2020 Chartered Architects Ltd, Town Hall, The Square, Ballyclare, BT39 9BB.  Location 51 Toberoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Proposed alterations and extension to existing dwelling

E/2006/0224/F  Mr & Mrs B McLernon, 35 North Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6BP.  Location 35 North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed w/c, utility, laundry extension to dwelling.
There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0237/O  Mr J Wasson, 75 Rosedermot Road, Cloughmills, Ballymena, BT44 9NU.  Location to rear of 18 Gracehill Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for retirement farm dwelling & garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal not having insufficient case of need and due to erosion of rural character.
After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.


This was agreed.

E/2006/0243/O  Mc Auley, 49 Glenann Road, Cushendall, Ballymena, Co. Antrim, BT44 0T6.  Location 51 Glenann Road, Gallmachrilly, Cushendall.  Proposed 1 No replacement dwelling

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to CTY5 of PPS14 - residential use abandoned and inadequate visibility splays.
After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0244/F  Mr & Mrs Mc Cormick, 191 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location 191 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed tiled sunroom to side of dwelling
E/2006/0246/RM  Amg Property Developers Ltd  27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location rear of 241-247 Moyarget Road, Mosside.  Proposed new two storey dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0249/CA  Mc Allister Construction, Beechwood Avenue, Ballycastle.  Location Land between paint shop & derelict lands on Clare Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of 3 storey building stores and office with 4 No. two-and-a-half storey, 2 bedroom townhouses.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal having no justification for demolition within Conservation Area and that the design solution unacceptable
After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0250/F  Gordons Chemists  74 Scarva Road, Banbridge, BT32 3QD.  Location 66 Main Street, Bushmills and first floor 68-70 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed change of use from shop unit and store to restaurant and hot food bar.
E/2006/0253/F  Mr S Mc Bride Carey Consulting, 25 - 27 New Row, Coleraine, BT52 1AD.  Location lands adjacent to 28 Fairhead Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed construction of secure, off-road, privately owned car park (including CCTV) to provide an improved facility for the traffic generated by the existing rock-climbing use at Farihead Cliffs.

E/2006/0255/RM  Miss C Mc Keeman 87 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location Adj. to No. 149 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed two storey dwelling and domestic garage

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2006/0265/O Mr P.J Mc Gill 21 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6AG.  Location 54 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to policies CTY5 of PPS14 - residential use abandoned, also the width of Ballyvennaght Road unsatisfactory for increased use.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was alarmed to hear that this dwelling was considered abandoned as the applicant still had furniture in the rooms.  She also enquired how Ballyvennaght Road was considered unsatisfactory, when there was an existing road and farm still in use.
Ms McMath stated that the dwelling had not been lived in for the past 15 years, and had not been maintained.

After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.

E/2006/0266/RM  Mc Cormack, G.M.Design Associates, 22/24 Lodge Road, Colaeraine, BT52 1NB.  Location lands opposite 16 Craigalappan Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of a 2 storey detached dwelling with an integral garage, access to public road and landscaping.
E/2006/0268/F  A Mc Henry 6 Drumallaght Crescent, Ballycastle, BT54 6PB.  Location site No. 8 Drumavoley Grange, Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of house type.
E/2006/0269/F  JA Berkeley & Claire White, 40 Quay Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6BH.  Location 40 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new conservatory at rear of dwelling (retrospective application).
E/2006/0277/F Mrs A Canavan 11 Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Location 11 Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey rear extension.
There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

Application deferred from previous meeting

E/2005/0195/O Mr Mc Keeman 273 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Location land approx. 80m SW of 273 Whitepark Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling and domestic garage.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2005/0343/F  Mr J Black, 57 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6PX.  Location land adjacent to 54 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of derelict dwelling and outhouses with 3 no. self-catering holiday cottages and 1 no. cottage to facilitate the proposed business.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to policies JMS and DNAP designations – prematurity and insufficient case of need.
Councillor McShane stated that she was extremely disappointed as the tourism figures had increased this year and she had consider this an unique proposal.
Ms McMath stated that the proposal was submitted after the draft ministerial statement.

Councillor McMullan stated that due to the uniqueness of the proposal he thought that the planning service could have given some leeway.
Councillor Harding stated that she agreed with the comments, she stated that if members look at Moyle there are a lot of derelict buildings and when an applicant wishes to fix up the derelict buildings it is turned down.

E/2005/0449/F  Mr P Mitchell c/o Agent.  Location adjacent to 24 Warren Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed erection of single house adjacent to No. 24 and provision of 2 parking spaces in-front of No. 24 (re-advertisement; amended proposal).

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2005/0604/O  Mr C Cochrane 21Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location Land adjacent to 39 Cozies Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8 and DES5 of the Department's 'A Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland' in that a building on this site would not integrate into the countryside.  It is also contrary to Policies SP6/DES6/HOU8 and DES7/SP6 of the Department's Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland in that the development when considered in the context of existing development, would, if permitted, result in a detrimental change to the rural character of this area of countryside by reason of build-up and adversely affect the visual amenity and character of the countryside by the (creation/extension) of ribbon development along Cozies Road.
Councillor Graham stated that he was very disappointed with this decision, he stated that at one stage the applicant had thought that the proposal had been approved.
Ms McMath stated that the Planning Service had looked at this application again on its own merits and it was refused.

E/2006/0013/F  Mr Lagan 22 Plantation Road, Claudy.  Location 92 Straid Road, Ballinlea, Lower Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement 1.5 storey dwelling with detached garage and landscaping.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.
E/2006/0185/O  Mr M Mc Neill, GM Design Associates, 2 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location land to rear of 40 Craigalappin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposal being contrary to Policies CTY1 and  CTY12 of Draft Planning Policy Statement 14, Sustainable Development in the Countryside and the accompanying Ministerial Statement in that there is a presumption against development throughout the countryside and it does not merit being considered an exception to the policy, also if permitted, result in the creation of ribbon development along Craigalappin Road and would therefore adversely affect the visual amenity and character of the countryside.  It is contrary to Policy CTY11 of Draft Planning Policy Statement 14, Sustainable Development in the Countryside, and the accompanying Ministerial Statement in that the dwelling would, if permitted result in a build-up of development.
Appeal dates notified
E/2005/0541/O  Tesco Stores.  Location lands between Leyland Heights and Ramoan Road, Leyland Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed retail development with ancillary uses and associated site, access works and petrol filling station (Re-advertisement - description amended to include petrol filling station).

Other Planning Issues

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Ms McMath stated that there had been no final decision with regard to the application on Ballinlea Road, and that it would be discussed at the next meeting.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms McMath stated that no furtherinformation had been received from the applicant E/2006/0221 John O’Kane.  Councillor Blaney stated that he would have this matter investigated.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Ms McMath stated in regard to the applicant Hazel Duff, Whitepark Road, the Planning Department had replied to the applicant.
Councillor McShane and Graham left the meeting at this point.

06/18:05
CHIEF DISTRICT BUILDING CONTROL OFFICER’S REPORT

The Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Clerk and Chief Executive presented the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report in the CDBCO’s absence.
Change of Applicant for Existing Entertainments Licence

The Clerk stated that applications for a change of existing entertainments licence, had been received from Mr S Sweeney, 6 Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae for premises New Mill, 45 Main Street, Bushmills and Mr C McKeegan & Miss F Mc Keegan, 5 Riverview Crescent, Cushendun for premises Mary McBrides Ltd, 2 Main Street Cushendun.
The Clerk stated that the CDBCO recommended that these applications be approved.

After discussion, it was agreed that applications for Entertainments Licences would be approved.
Amendment to existing Entertainments Licence
The Clerk stated that an application for an amendment to an existing Entertainments Licence, had been received from Mr & Mrs R McFarlane, 8 Islandbraddagh Lane, Leeke Road, Bushmills for premises Finn MacCool’s Bar, 124 Main Street, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application for amendments to an existing Entertainments Licences would be approved.

Street Naming

Proposed Naming of New Development

The Clerk stated that an application had been received from Mr S Sweeney, proposing the name ‘Drumnagee Farmyard Cottages’ for his development off Drumnagee Road, Drumnagee, Bushmills.

After discussion it was agreed that the name “Drumnagee Cottages” for the development off Drumnagee Road, Drumnagee, Bushmills would be approved and not “Drumnagee Farmyard Cottages”.


After further discussion,




Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,




“That the Chief District Building Control Officer’s Report be adopted.”

06/18:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT’S REPORT

The Environmental Health Department’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Smoking
Implications for Moyle District Council as an Employer

The DDS stated that as members were aware legislation prohibiting smoking in workplaces and enclosed public spaces was to be introduced in the spring next year.  The DDS stated that this legislation applied to the Council, which would permit Council to apply for Silver National Clean Air Award.  The DDS stated that the draft no-smoking policy for Moyle District Council was attached, which permited smoking in designated shelters.
After discussion, it was agreed to adopt the no smoking policy.

Tobacco Sales to Minors
The DDS stated that in light of the publicity over the smoking issue the Environmental Health Department wished to highlight retailers responsibility with regards to selling tobacco products to under 16’s.  

The DDS stated that an advisory letter would be sent out to all retailers in the Moyle District reminding them of their responsibilities.  He stated that following the distribution of these letters, a minor supervised by an environmental health officer would attempt to purchase cigarettes.  The DDS stated that any successful purchases would result in prosecution.

This was agreed.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting.

Lammas Fair
Date of meeting

The DDS stated that a date for the Lammas Fair meeting was to be organised.

After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting regarding the Lammas Fair would be held on 12th October 2006 at 6.00pm.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

Dog Kennelling 

The DDS suggested that the meeting continue in Committee.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DDS informed members that he had received information regarding the housing and care of stray and unwanted dogs from the Moyle Area.  He stated that Wildlife NI managed the licensed dog pound at Derrykeighan on behalf of the USPCA, and had offered a 24 hour facility which could be accessed to leave stray animals at any time.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Council would use the licensed dog pound at Derrykeighan.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

Market Street Toilets

The DDS stated that a copy of the Market Street Toilets report was attached for members information.
Councillor Newcombe stated that the report condemned the toilets and he proposed that they be closed.
Councillor Blaney stated that members of the public continued to use the toilets, and in the meantime would be better having these toilets than none at all.

Councillor McShane stated that in her opinion these toilets were a liability to Council.

Councillor Blaney stated that Council had decided at the last council meeting to defer consideration of the refurbishment of Market Street Toilets until the DRD had responded regarding ownership.
The DDS stated that some repair work maybe done on the toilets to make then serviceable.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That the TSM would bring back reports on Market Street toilets highlighting what was achievable, and that necessary repair work arising from the Health & Safety Report would be undertaken.”

Byelaws
The DDS stated that at the last Council meeting proposed Dog Control Byelaws had been discussed and he stated that a draft was now attached for Council’s consideration.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt that it was unfair to dog owners.

Councillor Harding stated that she had received a letter of complaint from a member of the public regarding dog fouling at the beach, Ballycastle and stated that dogs should be kept under control.
Councillor M Black stated that responsible dog owners were appalled that they were unable to walk their dogs on the beach.
The Clerk stated that at present the Council does not have any bye-laws for the beaches regarding control of dogs.  However there are restrictions with regards to dogs fouling on the beach under different legislation.
Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that he felt that dogs should be muzzled if they are not on a lead.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell


“That the Council does not proceed with the Dog Control Byelaws for beaches.”

On a vote being take there were five votes in favour and four votes against the proposal, which was carried.
   After further discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health Department’s Report be adopted.”




06/18:07
DEVELOPMENT MANAGER’S REPORT

The Development Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Clerk and Chief Executive presented the Development Manager’s report in the DM’s absence.
Northern Ireland Rural Development Programme

The Clerk stated that the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development had published their draft documents for the new Rural Development Programme 2007-2013.
The NI Rural Development Programme would run from January 2007 to December 2013 and that the overarching theme of the programme was diversifying the rural economy and sustaining rural communities.
He stated that North Antrim Leader + Ltd was presently preparing for the new round of programme funding, and that the new partnership could potentially be based in the NAL+ area, Ballymoney, Ballymena, Larne, Moyle and bring in the Collage area, Coleraine.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That Council would support NAL+ Ltd, forming a strategic partnership with Collage Ltd, with a view to developing a proposal for the new Rural Development Partnership”.
Ramoan House
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The Clerk stated that Development Services had been looking into the possibilities of acquiring Ramoan House, which was presently in the ownership of NI Probation Service, with the view to creating a community space.
He stated that research was continuing into possible sources of funding and that some officers would be attending a conference in Belfast on developing the Creative Industries sector, which may result in some further development of the concept.
The Clerk stated that if Council wished to proceed, it would have to formally register its interest with the Valuation & Lands Agency.  It would also be necessary to undertake an Economic Appraisal at an estimated cost of £8000  as part of this process.
Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting.
Councillor M Black stated that Ramoan House would make a terrific community hub.

After discussion,
Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Council formally register its interest with regarding Ramoan House and undertake the necessary Economic Appraisal.”
The meeting continued out of committee.

The Regional Development Strategy for Northern Ireland 2025 (Shaping our Future)

The Clerk stated that the Department of Regional Development were carrying out the first 5 year review of the Regional Development Strategy (RDS) and assessing the needs for adjustments.
The Clerk informed members that a copy was available in the Development Office.

Halloween

The Clerk outlined the proposed arrangements for the Halloween Festival, which would culminate a fireworks display and Bonfire at the Seafront in Ballycastle.

He also stated that the festival would include Community Lantern Making which would connect with youth groups, Sure Start, schools and others; a parade from the Diamond to the Seafront, where the individual lanterns and larger lantern sculptures would be brought together.  The bonfire, immediately following the firework display, would be monitored and maintained by the Fire Service.
Councillor Harding stated that the details of the festival had been discussed at great length at the Moyle Community Safety Partnership Meeting and that Mr Charlie McAuley, Fire Service was fully aware of all eventualities.

Councillor McShane stated that she welcomed the Halloween Festival, however proposed that Council look into the provision of providing transport from the rural areas to the Halloween Festival.

After discussion, this was agreed.

After further discussion, it was agreed to support the Spreading Wings Halloween project in the following ways: general approval and support for the overall proposal; permission for the outlined detail of a ‘fire sculpture’ on the seafront; use of the community centre for the preparation, delivery and dismantling of  a ‘Haunted House’ installation; waiving any fees fro the use of the Community Centre on this occasion; approval for the intention of and site for a managed bonfire on the beach on the far shore of the River Margy outlet.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the Development Manager’s report be adopted.”
06/18:08
UNDER RPA, SDLP GROUPING CALL FOR THE FULL ADMINISTRATION OF AT LEAST ONE LOCAL GOVERNMENT FUNCTION TO BE BASED AT MOYLE
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the Clerk stated that Council could write to the Minister, but that this was an issue that would be decided by the new authority.
06/18:09
COUNCIL TO EVALUATE THE LAMMAS FAIR
(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the Lammas Fair be assessed by outside body.”

Councillor O Black stated that she disagreed with this proposal and stated that Council was more than capable to assess the Lammas Fair itself.
Councillor McMullan stated that the Lammas Fair was one of three fairs in Ireland and that it was worth investing money into it, especially as money would be put into assessing the 12th July parade.
Councillor O Black stated that the money for the 12th July parade would be grant aided.

After further discussion,


Councillor McIlory proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That these issues be discussed at the Lammas Fair meeting.” 
On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the amendment which was carried.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

06/18:10
WRITE TO THE COUNCILS WHO WILL BE INVOLVED IN THE NEW COUNCIL GROUPING TO ASK FOR A MEETING TO DISCUSS DISABILITY AND SPECIAL NEEDS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested that the Development Manager call a meeting of officers from the other four Councils to discuss Children’s Services with the new Council area.
Councillor Blaney stated that he had been at a NILGA meeting recently and that it was unknown where the new Council’s would be situated.
After discussion 


Councillor McMullan proposed


Seconded by Councillor McShane,

“That a letter be sent to the Councils involved in the new Council grouping to ask for a meeting of Development officers to discuss Children’s Services.”

Councillor McShane called for a recorded vote.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted in favour of the proposal, with no votes against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy abstained.

06/18:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Shaping the Future of Public Services in Northern Ireland Second Annual Event.  To be held 3rd October 2006 in The Waterfront Hall, Belfast.  

There were no nominations for this conference.
Rural Homes and People Conference.  To be held 10th October 2006 in Armagh City Hotel starting at 9.15am – 4.30pm.  There is no charge for this conference.

After discussion 

Councillor McConaghy proposed



Councillor Blaney
Seconded by Councillor Harding

It was therefore agreed that Councillor Blaney would be nominated to attend the Rural Homes and People Conference to be held on 10th October 2006 in Armagh City Hotel.

The Institute of Public Health in Ireland, Action for Equity Conference.  To be held 17-18th October 2006 in Four Seasons Hotel, Carlingford, Co. Louth.
There were no nominations for this conference.

06/18:12 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
06/18:13
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/18:14
Correspondence
Letter dated 23rd August 2006 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland regarding electoral registration forms.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.
Letter dated 4th September 2006 from Roads Service, Northern Division regarding matters rose at a recent Council meeting.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

E-mail dated 7th September 2006 from Xavier Tudela, President the European Region of the Year Organization regarding the approval of the ‘Declaration of Sarajevo’.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council are in agreement with the ‘Declaration of Sarajevo’.
Note dated 11th September 2006 from DRD regarding new travel discounts on Rathlin Ferry.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 14th September 2006 from Roads Service, Northern Division regarding the proposed Prohibition on waiting by vehicles, High Street, Cushendall.

After discussion, Council agreed to the introduction of a no waiting at any time prohibition along High Street, Cushendall.

Letter dated 14th September 2006 from Water Service regarding the closure of office and depot accommodation.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

E-mail dated 14th September 2006 from DFP regarding the Draft Rates (Amendment) Northern Ireland Order consultation deadline.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.
News Release dated 15th September 2006 from Department of Finance and Personnel regarding New Rates System is Fair and it won’t be changed.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 15th September 2006 from Environment & Heritage Service regarding the proposed listing of the Water Pump, former Coastguard cottages, North Street, Ballycastle.

Councillor Harding enquired if the Environment & Heritage Service would be doing this with all water pumps.
After discussion, Council agreed to the listing of water pump, Former Coastguard Cottages, North Street, Ballycastle.

Letter dated 15th September 2006 from NILGA regarding Participation in the Modernisation Task force – remuneration for officers and members.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 15th September 2006 from Roads Service, Northern Division regarding the issues raised at a Council Meeting on 14th August 2006.
Councillor Harding stated that the vegetation on the bridge on Drumavoley Road had not been removed.

Letter dated 18th September 2006 from Coleraine Borough Council regarding the Northern Corridor Railways Group.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge, and resolved

“That the Council commit to the Northern Corridor Railways Group in securing this vital infrastructure for the region.”

Letter dated 18th September 2006 from Northern Ireland Office Criminal Policy Branch regarding the changes to the criminal justice law in Northern Ireland.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Invitation received 20th September 2006 from Podal regarding an event with the Honourable Angus Mac Isaac, Deputy-Premier of Nova Scotia.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Environment & Heritage Service Annual Report 2005/2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 6th September 2006 from Friends Group thanking the Council for support regarding the Friends Community Garden.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 11th September 2006 from The Royal Hospitals regarding Annual Report 2005-2006.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Housing Executive, 35th Annual Report 1st April 2005-31st March 2006.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Office, Summary of response to the Draft Police and Criminal Order Act.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Policing Board 2nd Human Rights Annual Report, examining PSNI compliance with the Human Rights Act 1998.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Committee on Standards in Public Life Survey of public attitudes towards conduct in public life 2006.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Women in Local Councils Newsletter Issue 1.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

The meeting concluded at 9.35pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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